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Standing Committee on Government Operations and Estimates
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● (0850)

[English]

The Chair (Mr. Tom Lukiwski (Moose Jaw—Lake Centre—
Lanigan, CPC)): I will call this meeting to order.

Thank you all for being here, particularly in such inclement
weather.

Thank you, Minister. This is your first time appearing before this
committee. I'm sure it won't be the last. Welcome.

Colleagues, originally I thought we could ask the minister if he
could dispense with his opening remarks and go straight to ques‐
tions.

However, my understanding is, Minister, that you don't have any
prepared remarks but you do have an opening statement. In that
case, we'll go forward with the traditional 10-minute opening state‐
ment, followed by questions.

With that, Minister, I'm sure you know the drill at committees by
now. If you would care to open the meeting with your opening
statement, perhaps right after you introduce your officials at the
head table with you, then you may proceed.

[Translation]

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos (President of the Treasury Board):
Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I'm very pleased to begin, since I have many good things to tell
you, especially on issues of concern to you.

First, I would like to thank the committee for inviting me today
to discuss supplementary estimates (B) 2019-20. As you said, this
is the first time I have had an opportunity to appear before your
committee. I am very honoured to be here.

I am lucky to be joined by very good officials, who are supported
by equally good teams from the Treasury Board Secretariat. On my
left is Glenn Purves, assistant secretary of the expenditure manage‐
ment sector. On my right is Karen Cahill, assistant secretary and
chief financial officer. A bit further to my left is Marcia Santiago,
executive director, expenditure strategies and estimates. As you
may have suspected, the three of them will make it their duty to an‐
swer any questions you consider relevant to this highly important
issue. I am talking about the rigorous and effective financial man‐
agement of the Canadian government's expenditures and invest‐
ments.

[English]

In all, Mr. Chair, these estimates we are about to speak on de‐
scribe a total of $5.6 billion in planned budgetary spending. Of this
amount, I would remind you that $1.8 billion is already authorized
to what we call existing legislation. Thus, with these supplementary
estimates, the government seeks authority for $3.8 billion in addi‐
tional voted spending.

These new expenditure spending plans will ensure the govern‐
ment continues to deliver on its commitments to Canadians in a
number of important areas. These include significant investments in
advancing reconciliation with indigenous peoples; in supporting the
dedicated men and women of the Canadian Armed Forces; and in
working with our partners across Canada to address climate change.

[Translation]

In keeping with the commitment we made in budget 2019, total
funding of $919 million, which was allocated to Crown-Indigenous
Relations and Northern Affairs Canada, will be used to write off the
loans disbursed to first nations and Inuit communities, as well as to
the Métis nation, for negotiations of comprehensive land claims.
Those loans were disbursed to ensure that Canada's indigenous peo‐
ples would have the resources they need to participate in land claim
negotiations in a meaningful and equitable way.

In many cases, however, the negotiation of those modern treaties,
which is so important in today's context, has taken much longer and
been much more difficult than expected. In addition, those loans
have become a heavy burden for too many communities. In some
cases, those loans came up to tens of millions of dollars. For small
communities, that was a considerable obstacle to economic and so‐
cial development.

So those debts will be remitted, and the communities that have
paid back loans in the past will be reimbursed.
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● (0855)

[English]

A further $588.3 million will be allocated to Indigenous Services
Canada. These funds are required to support ongoing efforts to
meet the critical need to improve indigenous child and family ser‐
vices, which is absolutely essential, including expanding prevention
and early intervention programs. As I am certain this committee
will agree, the transformation of these services is absolutely crucial
to reconciliation and self-determination, to righting past wrongs
and moving in the right way. It is even more critical to a new gener‐
ation of indigenous children, when we remember that fewer than
8% of Canadian children under 14 are indigenous, yet these indige‐
nous children account for more than 52% of children in foster care
in private homes.

An additional $232 million to Indigenous Services Canada will
provide for the ongoing implementation of Jordan's principle.
These funds will help ensure that indigenous children across
Canada have access to the same specialized health, education and
social service supports as any other child in this country.
[Translation]

Regarding expectations, Canadians have clearly indicated nu‐
merous times that they expect all levels of government to take
strong action in the fight against climate change.

The expenditure plans set out in these estimates include a contin‐
ued $109-million investment in Canada's climate action incentive
fund to help small and medium-sized businesses, municipalities,
universities, hospitals and schools implement their carbon and pol‐
lution reduction projects, as well as their energy efficiency en‐
hancement projects.

As all committee members probably know, the climate action in‐
centive fund is funded through the products and royalties of the
federal carbon pollution pricing system. Moreover, as per the com‐
mitment made in budget 2019, the estimates include a $950-million
contribution by the Federation of Canadian Municipalities, which is
more than double the capitalization of its green municipal fund to
foster local green innovation across the country. Since its creation
in 2000, that fund has contributed $862 million in support of more
than 1,300 sustainable development initiatives in municipalities
across Canada, and I specify, while preserving every dollar of capi‐
tal provided by the Canadian government.

Therefore, this new investment will help launch a certain number
of new funding streams, from the affordable housing innovation
fund—we know how critical of an issue housing in Canada is in
terms of affordability, economic development and the fight against
pollution and greenhouse gas emissions—to the community ecoef‐
ficiency acceleration fund.
[English]

Mr. Chair, Canadians also expect that Canada's armed forces will
be there when they are needed to protect the safety and security of
Canadians here at home and abroad and to contribute to global se‐
curity as partners in joint missions abroad.

That is the aim of the Government of Canada's defence policy,
“Strong, Secure, Engaged”. To ensure that our armed forces are

equipped to meet these expectations and these needs, the estimates
that we have in front of us include a planned allocation of al‐
most $500 million to the Department of National Defence. These
funds will be an investment in the equipment, infrastructure and in‐
formation technology systems that are absolutely essential to the
operation and maintenance of a modern armed service.

A further $128.5 million will support current overseas opera‐
tions. To be more precise, that will include the ongoing land force
deployment in Latvia as part of NATO's deterrence mission in cen‐
tral and eastern Europe, and in Africa where members of the Royal
Canadian Air Force are currently providing tactical airlift support
to UN peacekeeping operations from their base in Uganda.

In terms of highlights of these estimates, I would also mention
one other substantial item: $138 million to the Office of Infrastruc‐
ture of Canada. The largest part of this amount, $106 million, re‐
lates to the completion of the Champlain Bridge Corridor project in
Montreal that many of us know is a vital transportation link for
more than 60 million vehicles each year.

● (0900)

[Translation]

In closing, I can only provide the highlights of the estimates in
the time I have. The estimates and the relevant documents you have
access to give all parliamentarians—and all Canadians—the possi‐
bility to help the Canadian government act responsibly by allocat‐
ing public funding to important issues that matter to all Canadians
across the country.

In keeping with our government's commitment to increase trans‐
parency to a level that enables me to meet the expectations of both
Canadians and parliamentarians, I would like to point out that a
substantial amount of additional information is also available on‐
line. In fact, it is not only available online, but is also presented in
an increasingly accessible format to Canadians. That way, parlia‐
mentarians and Canadians could understand the impacts of our in‐
vestments in our families, our children, our seniors, our armed
forces, our infrastructure, as well as in indigenous peoples.
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[English]

I look forward to a thorough examination of these estimates by
parliamentarians of whom you are distinguished representatives to‐
day and to any questions they may have or you may have as we
work together to invest in meeting the priorities, needs and expecta‐
tions of Canadians.
[Translation]

Thank you, Mr. Chair.
[English]

I will now be happy to take any questions the committee may
have.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

We'll go to Mr. McCauley for six minutes.
Mr. Kelly McCauley (Edmonton West, CPC): Minister, thanks

very much for joining us today. Mr. Purves, Ms. Santiago and Ms.
Cahill, welcome back.

I hope you have a good reign as president of Treasury Board. We
look forward to you working with us to bring much better trans‐
parency and oversight to our spending process.

Speaking of transparency, I want to chat with you about vote 10.
Traditionally, Treasury Board vote 10 has been about $3 million a
year, up until the last two years where it jumped to well over a third
of a billion per year—$368 million and I think $371 million. Of
course, that's on top of the $7 billion vote 40 slush fund and the ex‐
tra $5 billion in the table A2.11 slush fund from last year.

I want to read right from your web page. It says that vote 10 is
“subject to the approval of the Treasury Board, to supplement other
appropriations in support of the implementation of strategic”—and
I want to emphasize that word “strategic”—“management initia‐
tives in the public service of Canada.”

I want to grasp how we have this need go from $3 million, $3
million, $3 million, up to well over a third of a billion dollars. The
example I'm going to use is in the estimates this year, we have $3.5
million for CRA under vote 10. Now CRA is on a two-year cycle.
Last year they lapsed $180 million, so I'm trying to figure out, for a
short-term project, why there's a need for $3.5 million out of vote
10 for something that's not strategic, for a department that is laps‐
ing the money. They can't even spend the money that they have ap‐
proved, and yet we have to fall back on money that's pushed in
there under vote 10 .

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: Thank you so much for this opportuni‐
ty to provide a—

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Feel free to blame Minister Brison for
that as well.

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: No, I would never blame Minister Bri‐
son because first, he is such a nice person and a professional mem‐
ber of Parliament that you have had the opportunity to know far
better and for longer than I did. Unfortunately I only came here in
2015, so I missed much of his career—

Mr. Kelly McCauley: I know, I know.

But go on to the vote 10, please.

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: As you will know as an experienced
member of Parliament, these votes are central votes and vote 10 is
particular, it's for whole-of-government initiatives, which are of
course a challenge for the efficiency and the equity of government
expenditures because they involve many departments. They are
there to facilitate and coordinate the important investments that
these separate agencies and departments need to implement.

They vary from year to year because of course they—

Mr. Kelly McCauley: I'm going to interrupt you for two sec‐
onds. It doesn't vary from year to year. It sits at around $3 million.
I'll tell you it was $3 million, $3 million, $2 million, $3 million, $3
million and $2 million. Then it goes up to $368 million.

It doesn't vary from year to year. It sits at around $3 million. In
the last couple of years it has gone way out. We have had an issue
in the past with a vote 40 and the money from the A2.11 in the bud‐
get lacking oversight. The PBO has been critical of this, as well as
the previous PBO and the PBO before that. It takes away trans‐
parency from Canadians and the ability of parliamentarians to do
their job of oversight of spending.

All of a sudden we have $370 million in vote 10 and it's used for
a non-strategic purpose.

Why? Will we see an end to this practice with you as the presi‐
dent of the Treasury Board?

● (0905)

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: There are three different things. First,
as we were saying, these central votes exist to make sure Canadians
get the best impact out of the investments made by the government.
As I said, vote 10 in particular is there to facilitate that in the situa‐
tion of a complex environment. Second, it is certainly the case that
we—

Mr. Kelly McCauley: You're not using vote 10 for that. In this
specific example, you're using it for money for CRA, as it lapses
hundreds of millions of dollars. I understand what you're trying to
say and what the purpose is, but it's not being used for that purpose.

Will we see you as president go back to what has been tradition‐
ally, over the last 10 to 15 years, used for a specific purpose and not
a balloon amount used as a slush fund or to cover other departments
that cannot get their act together, for lack of better words?

I, and I'm sure my colleagues around the table, have been very
vocal. We want to see transparency and we want to see the proper
plans for this money before it goes out the door. Three and a half
million dollars was for a department that cannot get its act together
and lapsed hundreds of millions. It doesn't need money from a
strategic cross-government fund.

I'll ask again, will we see a reduction to traditional levels and an
increase in transparency for this?
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Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: What we certainly will see—and need
to see, as you are correctly stating—is as much transparency as par‐
liamentarians need and deserve. In that context, parliamentarians
will want and need to understand the evolution of these expendi‐
tures from year to year. We all understand that they can vary ac‐
cording to the specific challenges our country is facing.

In that context, however, I want to highlight again that the Parlia‐
mentary Budget Officer, other institutions and agencies across the
government and you, as important parliamentarians, will want to
provide your own input and formulate your own questions.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Just very quickly, I'll advise you that one
of the problems with vote 10 is that there is no legally binding con‐
trol over that. Once the money is approved, it can be spent any‐
where. That's one of the problems we have.

I think what we express to you is probably of concern to the op‐
position. We would like to see an end to vote 10 being used as a
slush fund. I would probably expect that, if it's presented as the
main estimates with $200 million, $300 million or $400 million, as
the government has tried to do in the last two years, this committee
will vote it down and reduce it as we are able to.

The Chair: Unfortunately, you'll have to wait for your answer, if
there is one, Minister, because we're completely out of time.

We're going to go now to six minutes for Mr. Drouin.

[Translation]
Mr. Francis Drouin (Glengarry—Prescott—Russell, Lib.):

Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.

Minister, welcome to our committee.

We wish you only success going forward. We really look forward
to working with you, regardless of how this committee can inform
the decisions you will have to make.

One of the things the committee has previously done has been to
look into the issue of estimates reform and the alignment with the
annual budget. As you know, there was a two-year pilot project.

Why has the pilot projet sunsetted this year?
Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: Thank you very much, Mr. Drouin.

By the way, I would like to acknowledge your important work
once again.

Here, the key words are “effectiveness” and “transparency”. As
we know very well, there is a problem that goes back to the begin‐
ning of Confederation, I believe. It is a problem of alignment be‐
tween the budget process and the estimates process. That leads to a
disconnect between the information you have access to when it is
time to consider estimates and the tabling of an annual budget, such
as that of the Department of Finance.

That disconnect has been explored over the past few years, in‐
cluding through the pilot project you mentioned. We have learned
important lessons from that pilot project. In parallel to those lessons
learned, we have also implemented significant measures to increase
both effectiveness and transparency.

By the way, I want to mention the directive on results that was
submitted not even two years ago, in 2017, which increases trans‐
parency, so it makes is easier for you to understand those two work
methods. We call it the exercise method for the Minister of Finance,
and the accountability method for the estimates process.

● (0910)

[English]

In English, this is called “accrual and cash”.

[Translation]

It cleary creates difficulties in the work you wish to do as parlia‐
mentarians.

As you know, we have implemented a database, GC InfoBase. It
is an extraordinary database that I invite you to use fully. It gives
increasingly transparent and accessible details, not only on expen‐
ditures, but also on implications in terms of the Canadian govern‐
ment's resource management. We also have executives who are
working both on departmental planning and results. I actually sub‐
mitted the departmental results for 87 departments and agencies
yesterday.

So there is a lot of information that supports the lessons we have
learned from the pilot project.

Mr. Francis Drouin: Yes, one of the lessons we have learned
has to do with vote 40. Opinions are not unanimous on that, even
among academics who specialize in the area.

What has been done to ensure the transparency and accountabili‐
ty of parliamentarians and departments in terms of vote 40?

We did not use it in 2019. Is that because we learned a lesson?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: Mr. Drouin, thank you for these rele‐
vant and well-informed questions.

As everyone knows, in the first year of the pilot project, vote 40
was used to enable committee members and parliamentarians to
find out the results of the reconciliation between the budget process
and the estimates more quickly.

Parallel to that, there is now a reconciliation table every time a
budget is tabled, which increases parliamentarians' ability to obtain
transparent information.

In the second year, following recommendations from parliamen‐
tarians, vote 40 disappeared. That was an excellent development
that led to a subdivision of much more useful data in the reconcilia‐
tion table between the Finance Minister's budget and the estimates.
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Now, parliamentarians have the responsibility to guide us
through the next steps. A number of projects have been implement‐
ed over the past few years, and we are very proud of that, especially
GC InfoBase and the reconciliation table. An increasing amount of
information is available in an accessible format to all Canadians.

We want to and have to do more, and we are counting on you to
help us.

Mr. Francis Drouin: Thank you very much, Mr. Duclos.

The mandate letter from the Prime Minister set you the task of
modernizing the federal regulatory framework to improve trans‐
parency and lighten the administrative burden.

Can you explain to us what is happening with that? How far
along are you on that point of your mandate letter?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: Thank you, that is a very relevant ques‐
tion.
[English]

The Chair: I'm sorry, Minister, but we have only a limited
amount of time for questions.

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: How much time do I have?
The Chair: You have about 20 seconds.

[Translation]
Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: I will say two things quickly.

Yesterday, I met with representatives of the Canadian Chamber
of Commerce to explain to them what we are currently doing in that
area and what we will continue to do with them. There is an exter‐
nal committee and a new policy on regulations. We have stronger
exchanges with the provinces, with the United States and with Eu‐
rope.

We have targeted a series of regulatory reviews and have imple‐
mented plans with the support of the Chamber of Commerce and
other key partners across the country. There is also a regulatory in‐
novation centre that will be established very soon.

I could add a number of other things, but there is unfortunately
not enough time.
[English]

The Chair: Thank you, Minister.

I realize time is precious.

Madam Vignola, go ahead, please, for six minutes.
[Translation]

Mrs. Julie Vignola (Beauport—Limoilou, BQ): Good morn‐
ing, Mr. Duclos.

Thank you for joining us.

I am new to this committee. If I have understood correctly, nor‐
mally, vote 10 is an amount used horizontally, so it can be distribut‐
ed across multiple departments. As far as I can see, that vote seems
to focus on one department in particular. What is the explanation
for that?

● (0915)

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: As you said so well, Mrs. Vignola, this
vote is part of central votes. Vote 10 enables various agencies, in‐
cluding the Canada Revenue Agency, to work with other agencies
or other departments to generate in the most effective and transpar‐
ent ways possible initiatives whose costs are distributed among a
number of government organizations. That vote has existed for a
very long time, and it is used as transparently and as effectively as
possible. You have not only the right, but also the responsibility, to
request and obtain all information on the use of that funding.

That said, as is the case for many other federal initiatives and
votes, those amounts evolve over the years based on the govern‐
ment's and Canadians' priorities. The evolution, as with any invest‐
ment or expenditure, is rarely linear. It follows the priorities and
needs of the government and Canadians.

Mrs. Julie Vignola: That's fine, but you have not quite answered
my question.

Why is that vote now focused on one department in particular in‐
stead of being distributed among the others?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: I can yield the floor to Mr. Purves, who
knows much more about this than I do.

It is incorrect to say that vote 10 will focus on a single agency
from now on. Since the Confederation—so for 153 years—that vote
has been used for a number of purposes that have varied over the
years and will continue to vary, as it is the Canadian government's
responsibility to adapt to Canadians' priorities.

Mr. Purves, if you would like to elaborate further on what I just
said, I yield the floor to you.

Mr. Glenn Purves (Assistant Secretary, Expenditure Manage‐
ment Sector, Treasury Board Secretariat): Thank you.

Thank you for this question, Mrs. Vignola.

[English]

As the president mentioned, the vote has existed in the tool kit
for many years as an essential vote to provide for government-wide
initiatives.

It all depends on which initiatives are coming forward. If you
look at what's been supported, it's indigenous, early learning and
child care. In this case, there are application modernization initia‐
tives that Mr. McCauley mentioned. There's support for Phoenix
damages that have been identified. These are instances in which
Treasury Board authority is given for supporting the initiative, but
we don't know exactly which vote it's going to end up in because a
lot of times it's demand-driven. A lot of times there's a payment, or
a partial payment, that's required before the next appropriation act
is set out.
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Transparency is provided, just as for any other initiative, so that
parliamentarians can ask the questions they wish to in order to get
more information. As items are allocated from that vote, it is re‐
ported online as we table the next estimates document. In this case
Mr. McCauley mentioned, I think, $3 million to $4 million for the
application modernization initiative.

The other thing to point out on that question is that there are
many departments involved in that initiative. When authorities are
provided for new funding, they're given to those departments, irre‐
spective of a point in time where they are in a certain lapse forecast.
Lapse forecasts change all the time, so it would be inappropriate for
a government, or a parliament, to keep approving funds with inap‐
propriate information on what the financial situation of a govern‐
ment is.

We have “The Fiscal Monitor” that provides information on an
ongoing basis. We have loads of financial reporting that provides
this information, so it is simply one of many departments in that
initiative.
● (0920)

[Translation]
Mrs. Julie Vignola: When we vote on vote 10, we are voting on

a line of credit over which we no longer have any oversight based
on emergencies that may occur—for just over $3 million. Did I un‐
derstand correctly?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: The central vote framework is govern‐
ment-wide, as in the case of vote 10, but it is sometimes based on
the need to respond quickly to crises or to financial requests that
cannot be predicted from the outset.

That is important. We see what is currently happening with coro‐
navirus. It is important for the Canadian government to have trans‐
parent and effective resources to respond to Canadians' emergen‐
cies.

These central votes are there to ensure that Canadians are sup‐
ported in case of emergencies or crises. Sometimes, the response to
those emergencies or crises requires government-wide coordina‐
tion, and that is what those votes are for.
[English]

The Chair: I'm afraid I'm going to have to interrupt you, Minis‐
ter.

Once again I apologize, but we do have to try to make sure that
all parliamentarians have adequate and equal time for questions.

Mr. Green, you're up for six minutes.
Mr. Matthew Green (Hamilton Centre, NDP): I'll work

through this, hopefully, expeditiously, Mr. Chair.

Minister, you have referenced in your mandate letter the imple‐
mentation of the recently passed Pay Equity Act for the public ser‐
vice.

When can our public service sector workers expect to be paid
out, and how far back retroactively will they be paid?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: This is an excellent question, which
you will also want to take up with the Minister of Employment who

would be most happy to provide the details that you are entitled to
receive.

We are very proud of this law, which was passed in 2018. We
know that a fair Canada—

Mr. Matthew Green: Just to be clear through you, Mr. Chair,
am I to expect the answer from the other minister or...? I do have
two or three more questions, and I just want to make sure I—

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: I can provide you with the broad guid‐
ance given the short time, but if you're interested in the important
details, then I would expect that you would also be in touch with
my colleague.

Mr. Matthew Green: Okay.

Your mandate letter talks about accelerating and building on the
progress you've made with first nations.

I understand that there are still many first nations land claims
that have been settled but not yet paid out. My question, through
you, Mr. Chair, to the hon. minister, is how many land claims are
there in line that have been settled but not yet paid out? When can
those first nations band councils expect to be compensated and
made whole on those agreements?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: As we know, the process of reconcilia‐
tion is key, not only for the short term well-being of indigenous
Canadians and all Canadians, but also for the longer-term success
of our country. This involves, as you correctly say, the negotiation
and the signing of modern treaties to make sure that indigenous
rights are not only recognized but also are implemented—

Mr. Matthew Green: Could I—

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: —and that's a process that's going to
take a long time.

Mr. Matthew Green: These have already been settled. Through
you, Mr. Chair, respectfully, if these have been settled, I would an‐
ticipate that there would be an answer as to when the first nations
communities that have signed these modern treaties.... It's an agree‐
ment, a contract; I don't think it takes philosophical pontification.

I just want to know how many outstanding land claims there are
for first nations under your modern treaties and when they will be
paid out.

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: As you are correctly asking, we abso‐
lutely need, for the short-term and long-term success of this coun‐
try, to move forward on this process of signing modern treaties. We
need to do this respectfully with indigenous communities and na‐
tions and people across Canada. That involves, in many cases, mak‐
ing those payments in the most appropriate manner. Even in my
previous job as Minister of Families, Children and Social Develop‐
ment, I knew, and I have learned repeatedly, that you do this not on‐
ly quickly but respectfully and efficiently with indigenous peoples.
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Mr. Matthew Green: I will accept that as the time frame.

We have three minutes left, and I have two more questions.

Thank you for bearing with me.

The next question relates to the funding and strengthening of en‐
vironmental protections and addressing the concerns raised by in‐
digenous groups regarding the Trans Mountain expansion project.
How many fish populations and habitats are impacted by the Trans
Mountain expansion project?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: I'll say two things on that. The first
thing, which you probably know and which is important to remind
ourselves of, is that this is a project that has been deemed of nation‐
al interest and national benefit. It has followed all the important
steps that such a project needs to go through. If you are interested
in the details of the process and not the budgetary impact of that
process, then you will want to ask questions and receive answers
from my appropriate colleagues on that file.
● (0925)

Mr. Matthew Green: I see there is also a request for $487.3 mil‐
lion in funding for both votes 1b and 5b regarding capital invest‐
ments in physical infrastructure, information management and tech‐
nology systems.

Can you provide any additional detail on the type of information
management and technology systems that would be purchased with
the requested funds?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: That's an excellent question, too. While
I'll provide the high-level answer, my colleague, Glenn, will proba‐
bly want to add more specific details.

Vote 5, as you have noted, is for contingencies, again for ways
and means to react to unexpected and unpredictable interventions
and actions by the federal government, and they involve a number
of different sorts of actions.

Perhaps, Glenn, you would like to provide a few more details.
The Chair: You have about a minute, Mr. Purves.
Mr. Glenn Purves: Sure, I'll be quick.

Mr. Green, just on your question, the funding is effectively a
broad range of capital investments in defence capabilities, includ‐
ing about 277 previously planned projects and an additional 52 new
projects.

The funds requested in the supplementary estimates (b) that you
cited represent a combination of re-profiled funding, which is quite
typical of large capital projects over several years, as well as some
new funding to start new projects or phases of projects.

We'd be happy to refer your request of a list of specific projects
related to the equipment, the IT systems and so forth to our col‐
leagues at Defence.

Mr. Matthew Green: Thank you.
The Chair: Thank you very much.

Madam Block, we are into our second round. You have five min‐
utes, please.

Mrs. Kelly Block (Carlton Trail—Eagle Creek, CPC): Thank
you very much, Mr. Chair.

I want to thank the minister and our departmental officials for
joining us today as we study the estimates.

I want to pick up on some of the questioning that was happening
around vote 40. I'm new on the committee, although I did sit on a
committee about a decade ago. I just want to highlight that the PBO
was very critical of vote 40 when it was brought in. In fact, he said
that what the public should be worried about is the government in‐
troducing that new TB vote 40 to speed up the implementation of
budget measures, and it hasn't achieved that. In fact, it is slower
than it was before.

He went on to say that we should have seen a significant change
in the speed at which budget measures get implemented. This sug‐
gests at least that vote 40 is not that useful in speeding up the im‐
plementation of budget measures. I'm imagining that perhaps it is
why it was abandoned: it wasn't accomplishing the goal it was es‐
tablished for.

My question is this: What is the process now for the programs
that are still waiting for approval under vote 40 in 2018 and the
budget implementation votes in 2019?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: Thank you, Kelly. Welcome to the
committee, too. However, I'm intimidated by the fact that you've
been around for these many years. I'll try to be up to the standards
and expectations.

Vote 40 was used in the first year of the pilot project. It led to
greater speed, greater transparency and greater connectivity be‐
tween the budget process and the supplementary and main esti‐
mates process. Now, parliamentarians rightly raised the issue and
provided advice on how that process and that pilot project could be
improved. The committee did its job and advised that vote 40 might
not be the best way to reconcile these two processes. The next year,
the second year of the pilot project, led to the use of another tool—
which was not vote 40—to better reconcile, by means of more-de‐
tailed ministerial-level information, the accrual and cash processes
involved.

We have learned from the pilot project. Because of the important
work of the committee, we have learned, in fact, more quickly than
if we'd had to wait until the end of the pilot project.

● (0930)

Mrs. Kelly Block: Right. I'll reput my question so that I might
get a more accurate answer. I did ask what the process is now for
the programs that are still waiting for approval under vote 40 in
2018 and the budget implementation votes in 2019. Perhaps I'm
making an assumption. I assume that there are programs still there.
Will they continue to be approved, or are they effectively dead with
the pilot project?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: I'll perhaps make it more clear what the
pilot project involved in terms of the use of vote 40. Vote 40 has
now expired. The details of the use of vote 40 items are available
online. You have the right and the responsibility to find out about
them.
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We have now moved to the system that existed before the pilot
project, having learned, however, from the pilot project, and in the
meantime having increased significantly the transparency of the es‐
timates and budget processes.

Mrs. Kelly Block: Is it fair, then, to say that any programs that
hadn't been completed under vote 40, any money that had been al‐
located for programs under vote 40 in 2018, were abandoned, that
they actually weren't funded and that they died with the pilot
project?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: As you would expect, given your long
service to Canada and to Parliament in particular, these estimates
and expenditures are revised and reviewed every year. There are
natural changes to the levels of expenditures that departments in
particular would receive and expect. You would find out about the
precise nature of the departments' expenditures by looking at, for
instance, GC InfoBase and the results in the report that I tabled yes‐
terday.

I wouldn't want to claim that every dollar planned in a particular
year has been spent in that particular year. There are natural report‐
ing mechanisms that also exist for dollars to be spent and invested
efficiently.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Mr. Kusmierczyk, I understand that you are going to be splitting
time with Mr. Weiler.

You have about two and a half minutes, sir.
Mr. Irek Kusmierczyk (Windsor—Tecumseh, Lib.): Thank

you very much, Mr. Chair.

Thank you very much, President Duclos, for being here with us
today to share your insights and expertise. I'm very appreciative of
your time.

I'm going to ask you a question about an issue that is very impor‐
tant to Canadians and also very important to the residents of my
constituency of Windsor—Tecumseh: climate change and the re‐
duction of GHG emissions.

The National Round Table on the Environment and the Economy
estimated that, in terms of the effects of climate change, the cost to
Canada on an annual basis by 2020 will be about $5 billion. The
PBO also estimated that the financial costs of natural disasters on
their own, of weather events, will be about $900 million per year.

In the constituency of Windsor—Tecumseh, I can tell you that
we had two catastrophic floods in 2016 and 2017 that basically
caused around $300 million of insurable damages, and about 6,000
homes were affected. How does the Treasury Board Secretariat
contribute to our government's effort to lower emissions per the
pan-Canadian framework on clean growth and climate change that
was introduced in our first mandate?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: Thank you, Irek, and welcome to the
committee and to Parliament, and thank you for your leadership.

Now, here are three brief things.

First, it's absolutely essential to be mindful of the anxiety that
Canadians feel toward the effects of climate change and of course
the impacts that these effects have on their lives.

Second, we have a broad set of measures, including pollution
pricing, that are setting Canada on a more sustainable path and
greater economic growth, and making life more affordable through
pollution pricing in particular. In the supplementary estimates, there
are a number of expenditures that relate to carbon pricing. There
is $109 million for the Department of the Environment to imple‐
ment the climate action incentive fund, which, as you well know
but it deserves to be repeated, puts more money in the pockets of
the large majority of households in Canada than the price on pollu‐
tion imposes. That's not only benefiting the majority of households,
but it also reduces poverty. It helps the more vulnerable Canadians
do well and live more fully in Canada.

The last thing I wanted to say is that the Government of Canada
also needs to be a leader. Since 2005, the greenhouse gas emissions
of the Government of Canada have been reduced by a third. Our
Paris target is 30% between 2005 and 2030. In the federal govern‐
ment we have reduced greenhouse gas emissions by more than that,
by a third, and we're only in 2020. Therefore, we have the ambition
of getting to a lower level of greenhouse gas emissions by 2030
than what we announced in the Paris Agreement.

● (0935)

Mr. Irek Kusmierczyk: Excellent.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Mr. Weiler, your colleague took a little bit of your time. You've
got just slightly over a minute left.

Mr. Patrick Weiler (West Vancouver—Sunshine Coast—Sea
to Sky Country, Lib.): Thank you, Mr. Chair. I'll be quick here.

I just want to thank, as well, the hon. President of the Treasury
Board for coming to join our committee today.

The question I have is something of major interest in my riding
of West Vancouver—Sunshine Coast—Sea to Sky Country, as well
as throughout western Canada. It's related to the Department of
Western Economic Diversification requesting $0.4 million to pro‐
mote access to public transportation following Greyhound Canada's
2018 service reductions. This has created a big gap in western
Canada for inter-regional transportation.

I'm wondering what type of promotional activities the depart‐
ment is going to do with this funding and what type of transporta‐
tion options are going to be available in areas that were once served
by Greyhound Canada.

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: Very good.

How much time do we have?

The Chair: You have 30 seconds.

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: That's long enough to say how proud
and pleased we are to have you with us, and welcome to the com‐
mittee.
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Second, thank you so much for insisting on public transportation.
It's true that in my city we are investing in Quebec City the largest
investments ever made in the history of Canada for the benefit of
Quebec City. I understand that you want to have more details on
how the Treasury Board and our investments will benefit your rid‐
ing and your constituents. I'll make sure you get those details.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

We'll go now to our final rounds for two and a half minutes each.

Madame Vignola.

[Translation]
Mrs. Julie Vignola: Mr. Duclos, I have noticed in the budget

that just over 33,000 students debts would be written off and that
there was a $230-million increase for loans and another $125-mil‐
lion increase for grants, or vice versa. Since you are familiar with
my party, my question will not surprise you.

Among those 33,000 written off debts and those millions of dol‐
lars provided for loans and grants, what proportion will go to Que‐
bec?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: This is very important because, as we
know very well, not only students in Canada are experiencing a dif‐
ficult economic situation that is often very dire, but we need them
and their investments in their human capital to continue to grow the
economy while growing the middle class.

In Quebec, we are very aware of that and have a loans and grants
program that is separate from the Canadian government's program.
Here is how it works. The Canadian government announces, as in
this case, substantial investments to improve students' quality of
life and their investments in their human capital. Part of that budget
is allocated to the Government of Quebec, and we expect it to rein‐
vest it in programs for students.

For your information, Mrs. Vignola, our student associations in
Quebec also need to know how students in Quebec will be support‐
ed through those federal investments. We know that we can count
on the Quebec government to provide that response because we
know that it is even more important to take care of our students in
Quebec.

Mrs. Julie Vignola: I would like to know what proportion will
go to Quebec.

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: I could give you a fairly vague answer,
but you have the right to know the exact amount. So I will ask my
colleagues who are here to provide it to you. They will tell you
what the proportion is, but they will also share with you the mecha‐
nisms through which that money is transferred to the Government
of Quebec, which is just as important.
● (0940)

Mrs. Julie Vignola: Thank you.

In the case of some transfers, there was nothing in 2017-18, but
votes suddenly reached several million dollars, even several billion
dollars in some cases. I would like to know what explains the fact
that, for 2017-18, there are small points in the tables, while there
are amounts of several million dollars for 2020.

Is it because something new was created? Can you explain it to
us?

[English]
The Chair: That is an excellent question, but unfortunately

we're out of time.

I would suggest, Minister, that if there are any questions posed
by my colleagues around the table during your appearance here, for
which you do not have time to give an adequate and thorough an‐
swer, please supply answers to those questions, through the clerk,
to the respondents.

Mr. Green, you have the final two and a half minutes.
Mr. Matthew Green: Thank you very much, sir.

Earlier in the line of questioning, it was quite rightly stated by
Mr. Purves that it is inappropriate for Parliament to approve funds
with inappropriate information about the financial situation of the
government. Yet, the Office of the Parliamentary Budget Officer
stated that typically departmental results reports are tabled in Par‐
liament in the fall of the subsequent fiscal year. However, as of the
tabling of this final supplementary estimate, we've yet to receive
those reports.

When will we be able to receive those reports, and will we re‐
ceive them in advance of the votes?

Hon. Jean-Yves Duclos: They were tabled yesterday, Matthew.

They will be online very soon.
Mr. Matthew Green: Excellent, thank you.
The Chair: For your information, Matthew, and others, normally

when the departmental reports and results are tabled, they are ex‐
amined at the same time as the estimates. The minister is quite
right; they were tabled yesterday afternoon.

Minister, thank you for appearing for the first time before our
committee. I appreciate it, and I'm sure all of our committee mem‐
bers appreciate it. Again, I'm sure it will not be the last time we see
you before this committee in the months to come.

Colleagues, we will suspend for a couple of moments while the
minister leaves the table and we prepare for our next round of wit‐
nesses.

● (0940)
_____________________(Pause)_____________________

● (0945)

The Chair: Colleagues, I will call the meeting back to order.

Before we begin with the testimony from our witnesses, I would
like to reserve the last 15 minutes of our allotted time to deal with
some committee business. That means we have approximately 40
minutes left for our witnesses to provide testimony.

We have heard the opening statement from the minister and had a
number of questions to the minister.

Mr. Purves, do you have any kind of prepared statement?
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Mr. Glenn Purves: I'll suspend the prepared statement, in view
of the time.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

In that case, we will go directly to questions.

We'll start with Ziad for the first six minutes, please.

Mr. Ziad Aboultaif (Edmonton Manning, CPC): Good morn‐
ing. I just want to take you through a journey in the IT area. I have
a few quick questions and I'd appreciate quick answers, if that's
okay.

The question is how much of taxpayers' money the federal gov‐
ernment spends on IT. Do you have any number?

Mr. Glenn Purves: I can talk to you a bit about Shared Services
Canada, SSC, and the reference levels for Shared Services Canada
in its discharge and responsibility.

Mr. Ziad Aboultaif: I'm looking for numbers. If you don't have
the information handy—

Mr. Glenn Purves: I'm saying that we have a minister for digital
who will be appearing with the team, so it would be....

The Chair: What Mr. Purves is saying is that we have asked for
the estimates on SSC to be discussed here.

If you can focus your remarks, Mr. Purves, on the amount of IT
spending within Shared Services Canada, that would be helpful.

Mr. Glenn Purves: If you look at the sheet for Shared Services
Canada in the main estimates and in supplementary estimates (B),
which we're discussing here, for capital expenditures they spend
about $429 million per year. I don't have this actually broken down
by specific IT measure and capital—

Mr. Ziad Aboultaif: That's fine.

Mr. Glenn Purves: —and there's a certain portion of the operat‐
ing that would probably go to services as well.

Mr. Ziad Aboultaif: Here's my next question. This is going to
help you to respond not now, but maybe later.

To order paper question Q-2456,last year, from one of my col‐
leagues, the Department of Global Affairs responded by saying that
all departments undertake a reporting exercise mandated by Trea‐
sury Board related to the previous fiscal year's IM/IT expenditures.
This exercise is typically completed six months after the end of the
previous fiscal year to allow for thorough assessment and analysis
of relevant information.

Would you be able to provide us with a copy of these reports pro‐
vided by each department for the fiscal year 2018-19?

Mr. Glenn Purves: I think the answer to that question probably
would be more appropriate coming during the appearance of the
Minister of Digital Government, who has the purview for it and
who could actually speak to that issue.

I'm happy to pass along the question so that there's an informed
response when you have that conversation.

● (0950)

Mr. Ziad Aboultaif: I'm building on the answer from Global Af‐
fairs, which mentioned that Treasury Board is responsible. This
falls during 2018-19, which is last year.

Mr. Glenn Purves: Right.

Mr. Ziad Aboultaif: Therefore, I think I still would like to ask
for those reports to come from Treasury Board.

Mr. Glenn Purves: I believe you have them. I'll pass to my col‐
league Karen Cahill, who is the CFO of the department.

Ms. Karen Cahill (Assistant Secretary and Chief Financial
Officer, Treasury Board Secretariat): Good morning.

Although I don't have the number, we will commit to providing
you the numbers. I can give you additional information. This infor‐
mation is in fact provided by all departments in the fall, around the
end of September, to the Office of the Chief Information Officer for
Canada, which is under TBS. The information is also available on
an IT portal, because all departments are required to send the infor‐
mation to the office of the CIO via this IT portal.

We will definitely undertake to provide you with the information.
We're coming back, as my colleague Glenn was saying, with the
Minister of Digital Government, and the acting chief information
officer will also be present. We will be able to provide you with the
amount spent on IM/IT.

Mr. Ziad Aboultaif: Thank you.

I want to go back to a question that was asked by my colleague
Mr. McCauley on vote 10.

Vote 10 by definition basically provides grants and contributions
to fund prospective recipients. The minister mentioned the financial
demands to account for such unforseen circumstances as emergen‐
cies, crisis situations and so on.

CRA received three and a half million dollars, and the three and
a half million dollars went to an application modernization initia‐
tive whereby CRA is basically designing in-house software to pro‐
vide to low-income Canadians to file their taxes. We know that the
private sector has ready on the shelf a product that is less expen‐
sive, is probably more advanced and doesn't cost three and a half
million dollars.

How then can we justify, from the vote 10 definition...? Can we
call this a crisis and provide emergency funds for CRA to
build...what, lT software? How can you justify that to Canadian
taxpayers, and how can we give a satisfactory answer about this to
the public?

The Chair: Unfortunately, Mr. Purves, even though it's an excel‐
lent question, we have absolutely no time. As I mentioned to the
minister, you can provide a written answer or take the opportunity
to answer if it comes up in a subsequent question.

Mr. Glenn Purves: I would like to write to the committee and
provide an answer on vote 10 and the utilization of vote 10. I think
there are some misrepresentations on the use of vote 10, and I
would like to clarify it.
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I think the best way to do it is through writing. Again, there are
misinterpretations of vote 10—the controls, the visibility, the au‐
thorities—and it's an instrument that's been in the tool kit for many,
many years. It is demand-driven—

The Chair: We're speaking off the same page, Mr. Purves.
Mr. Glenn Purves: Okay.
The Chair: As I said to the minister and as I say to you, I would

ask that you provide answers in writing, through the clerk, to any
questions posed that you had no chance to answer verbally. You've
agreed to do that and I appreciate that.

Mr. Glenn Purves: Absolutely—to correct misrepresentations.
Thank you.

The Chair: I appreciate that.

Mr. Jowhari, you have six minutes.
Mr. Majid Jowhari (Richmond Hill, Lib.): Thank you, Mr.

Chair.

Thank you, Mr. Purves, for your intervention and for being here
today.

In his opening remarks, the minister indicated that a $3.8-billion
voted allocation was going to reconciliation, armed forces and cli‐
mate change. I'd like to focus on the reconciliation. I think it was
mentioned that around $919 million is going to about three or four
initiatives. He quickly highlighted the $588 million for child and
family services, about $230 million for first nations children under
Jordan’s principle, and another $150 million for first nations emer‐
gency management services.

The biggest number in there is the $588 million. It's focused on
funding child and family services. As you know, we debated Bill
C-6, which talked about changing the oath. We heard that this was a
symbolic move and that there were no fundamental and substantive
initiatives taken by the government to help the indigenous. Given
the fact that there is an investment of almost $1 billion here, can
you give me a better understanding of the $588 million that's being
spent on child and family services?
● (0955)

Mr. Glenn Purves: Sure. Thank you very much.

You mentioned a few things, actually. I just want to make sure
there's a clear line of sight in terms of what is in the supplementary
estimates to support indigenous writ large.

You did talk about the $919 million. This is for loan forgiveness.
It was announced as part of, I believe, budget 2019. There have
been many negotiations since 1975, and the government has paid
and provided loans for these negotiations. The forgiveness is a
retroactive lens going back, with continuous payments as well to
support indigenous groups that are actively engaged in comprehen‐
sive claims negotiations with the government. That's one item.

The $588 million for first nations child and family services is to
improve access to prevention and early intervention programs to
maintain the well-being and cultural connections of first nations
children in care. This is above and beyond the existing funding that
was approved in the main estimates for this purpose. This is above
and beyond, supplemental funding that is largely demand-driven.

It's driven by the Canadian Human Rights Tribunal rulings in en‐
suring that indigenous children receive the same care as any child.
It's not a new policy or a new initiative. It's just providing the same
current basis of support under the existing policy.

I hope that answers your question.

Mr. Majid Jowhari: Yes, but can you go a bit deeper? What are
the types of child and family services being provided?

Mr. Glenn Purves: They're the provision of medical support and
the reimbursement for first nations agencies that are providing such
support, and for provincial agencies that are providing such sup‐
port, so that the standard of care is at a level that is expected
through the Canadian Human Rights Tribunal ruling.

Mr. Majid Jowhari: Another $232 million was allocated for
first nations children under Jordan's principle. Can you expand on
that, please?

Mr. Glenn Purves: It provides a wide range of health, social and
education services in support of first nations children who qualify
under Jordan's principle. This again is above and beyond the fund‐
ing that has already been provided for Jordan's principle.

Just to give you a sense, when we tabled the main estimates, bud‐
get 2019, as part of budget implementation, voted an ap‐
proved $404 million to continue implementing Jordan's principle.
This is above and beyond existing funding that the department has
in its reference levels. This funding was included in main estimates
under vote 20 of Indigenous Services.

This is above and beyond. This is in order to address additional
volume, demands and services to maintain that standard as defined
under Jordan's principle currently.

● (1000)

The Chair: There are 40 seconds left.

Mr. Kusmierczyk, do you want to ask a quick question?

Mr. Irek Kusmierczyk: I know the Department of Employment
and Social Development is requesting $180 million under vote
90(b) to write off unrecoverable debts in terms of directly financed
Canada student loans.

What percentage of the total loans out there does this represent in
terms of the writeoffs?
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Mr. Glenn Purves: I understand there's a stock of about $34 bil‐
lion. Typically what happens is that from a fiscal planning stand‐
point they end up putting a provision in the fiscal framework for
loans. This is effectively the end result of non-performing loans,
going to CRA and seeking six years in order to see if they can be
retrievable. Then, at some point, it's just a required expense that has
to be done under ESDC's page proof.

Vote 90 is used to facilitate that. There's no actual payment that
goes out; it's just an expense to facilitate that. It's ongoing.

The Chair: Thank you.
Mr. Glenn Purves: For years, the range has been—
The Chair: Madame Vignola, please. You have six minutes.

[Translation]
Mrs. Julie Vignola: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I see that, in 2019-20, for the Department of Health, there is a
drop in investments of about $800 million compared with what was
provided in 2017-18.

In 2017-18, the amount was nearly $3.5 billion. It is now
at $2.7 billion, which is a decrease. What explains that?

In addition, this is happening in a context where all the provinces
are calling for a 5.2% increase in transfers.

Mr. Glenn Purves: Thank you very much for the question.

Allow me to answer you in English.
[English]

I don't actually have the information to show the distinction.
You're talking about 2018-19, and the reference level of 2018-19
for health versus the authorities proposed to date, of about $2.7 bil‐
lion here.

I'd be happy to get back to you with a written response on that,
just to make sure that it's a thorough response.
[Translation]

Mrs. Julie Vignola: I was wondering about that because of the
provinces' requests for better transfers. I see the figures decreasing
compared with 2017-18, despite the provinces' request.
[English]

Mr. Glenn Purves: Right.
[Translation]

Mrs. Julie Vignola: Those requests go back several months.

For the time being, I am fine with your answer.
Mr. Glenn Purves: I can give you another explanation.

[English]

For transfers—the Canada health transfer, Canada social transfer,
equalization, and so forth—that doesn't show up here with respect
to this.
[Translation]

Mrs. Julie Vignola: Okay.

[English]

Mr. Glenn Purves: If you go to the main estimates, I believe
you'll see, effectively, for 2019-20, the start of the year, about $175
billion. Those large transfers are part of that structure and we start‐
ed reporting on statutory expenses because parliamentarians were
asking to get a lens in terms of, when they're having to vote, having
the same information about stat to get a big picture of the global
spend for government.

In terms of changes to transfers, it would not be reflected here—

Mr. Glenn Purves: These are for voted amounts, non-statutory
amounts.

[Translation]

Mrs. Julie Vignola: Okay.

Thank you.

[English]

The Chair: Mr. Green, you have six minutes.

Mr. Matthew Green: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.

I'm struck by the figures coming out of the Canada student loan
program writeoffs. I'm sure members around this table can recall
when they went to university. I know that for me it was not too long
ago. If I recall, I was paying about $3,500 in tuition at Acadia at the
time. At that time it was very expensive. I have deep concerns
about the increasing financialization of post-secondary education as
it relates to providing equal opportunities to everybody to be able to
engage in our post-secondary education system.

Mr. Chair, when I look at 33,098 writeoffs, I have to wonder
what we're doing in terms of saddling this whole generation of stu‐
dents with debt.

A voice: No, we're not.

Mr. Matthew Green: Well, we are. If they're writing it off, you
can imagine the collections process that happens for students who
are having to write off this debt, it also has ancillary implications
on their financial outlook. Even though the government's writing it
off, you can imagine the pressure that's on these students.

As we look at the rising costs of every aspect of life—the finan‐
cialization of education, housing, food, transit—the question is put
quite rightly. This is obviously the writeoff on the previous esti‐
mate. What factors do you think account for the increased dollar
value in unrecoverable debt from 2019 to 2020 in the fiscal year,
compared to 2018 to 2019? If you care to comment on my col‐
league's comment, what are the consequences for students when
this debt gets written off on their behalf?

● (1005)

Mr. Glenn Purves: It may be something that you may wish to
also get supplementary information on from ESDC.
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Ultimately, as I mentioned, of a base of about $34 billion in stu‐
dent loans, since 2014-15 the government has written off be‐
tween—

Mr. Matthew Green: If I could just pause right there—
Mr. Glenn Purves: Actually, if I could finish with this line....

Since 2014-15, the government has written off between $164 mil‐
lion and $295 million per year in student loans. This is a regular ap‐
pearance in these estimates. It is a normal accounting practice for
us to expense it in this way.

Mr. Matthew Green: When the comment is made that we're not
saddling students with debt, you're suggesting that there is $34 bil‐
lion in student loans out there.

Mr. Glenn Purves: There's a stock of about $34 billion in terms
of student loans.

Mr. Matthew Green: In your opinion, would that not feel like a
significant debt burden put onto this generation of students?

Mr. Glenn Purves: Again, the portion that is being written off is
the non-performing.

Mr. Matthew Green: Right.
Mr. Glenn Purves: The performing, effectively, is the bulk of all

the loans. Given the fact they are performing.... I can't comment on
the policy and the calibration of the student loan program. That's
beyond our remit. All to say, that it is a normal practice through the
estimates and supply to have a certain writeoff attributed to these.

Mr. Matthew Green: Maybe you can't comment on it, but it
seems clear to me that this is an ongoing consideration that we
have. What suggestions would the Treasury Board have in terms of
adequately adjusting for adequate supplies to post-secondary edu‐
cation that would perhaps mitigate this ongoing writeoff?

Mr. Glenn Purves: That's a policy question that would probably
be best addressed to our colleagues at ESDC.

Mr. Matthew Green: Okay.

As it relates to Indigenous Services, the question came up about
the $588.3 million in funding under vote 10b to fund child and fam‐
ily services. This funding was aimed at improving prevention and
access to early intervention programs.

What portion, to your knowledge, is being requested by services
provided directly by first nations?

Mr. Glenn Purves: I don't have the answer to what proportion of
the $588 million is going directly to first nations providers of that,
versus provincial versus agency. I don't think we have that informa‐
tion, unless Ms. Santiago does. It's within the authority of the de‐
partment and the minister.

Mr. Matthew Green: My riding is 45 minutes away from the
Six Nations and New Credit territories. The services being provided
there are exemplary as they relate to the experiences of the urban
indigenous first nations folks we have in Hamilton.

Incredible programs and services are being provided, but it often
feels like the funding is going to organizations, agencies or other
levels that are outside the first nations communities. I would take
this opportunity to strongly suggest that we get this information
provided to us so there's a clear understanding of what that looks
like in terms of direct funding to first nations.

● (1010)

Mr. Glenn Purves: Could I just add one point?

The Chair: Very quickly, please.

Mr. Glenn Purves: On your initial question about student loans
policy, budget 2016 did have a lot of information on that, in moving
more toward grants as opposed to loans. That's a useful resource
and something for linking with the ESDC colleagues.

Mr. Matthew Green: That's very helpful.

Thank you very much for the time, Mr. Chair.

The Chair: Now, we'll go to our second round with five-minute
interventions each.

Mr. McCauley, you're up.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Thanks very much.

Mr. Purves, I realize we don't agree on a lot of things. I have to
take great offence at your comment about misrepresentation.

If you look up the definition, it's providing fake or false informa‐
tion. I don't believe my comments about the use of vote 10 balloon‐
ing from past years traditionally being $3 million a year is false or
misrepresentation. I hope you were perhaps using that word wrong.

I want to get back to the vote 10 issue. Traditionally it has
been $3 million. I think you commented to my colleague, Mr.
Aboultaif, about the use of it in a crisis response. I want to go back
to the last world crisis we had financially in 2008. The vote 10
then, I think, only went up to about $8 million. Again, no govern‐
ment—Liberal or Conservative—had used this in the past to the ex‐
tent that it has been used this year and last year.

The vote 5 money, which is contingency money, is where I
would think such money should be coming from, not an inflated
vote 10. I will state again that if the government tries to bring for‐
ward a $200-million, $300-million or $380-million vote 10 in the
estimates again for the coming year, I believe the opposition will
look to reduce it to the traditional level of around the $3-million
mark as it has been used repeatedly.

Getting to vote 5, there's money in vote 5 for almost $5 million
for Rideau Hall Foundation. Vote 5, “...to provide for miscella‐
neous, urgent or unforeseen expenditures not otherwise provided
for...”. Rideau Hall Foundation has been funded for the last eight or
10 years by the government. I'm wondering how this $4.9 million,
therefore, is considered unforeseen and urgent. Again, this should
be Heritage Canada re-profiled over $5 million.
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I bet you'll ask Marcia.
Mr. Glenn Purves: Let me start by saying that, in terms of my

comment about misrepresentation, if the word is strong, I don't
know if there's a.... My point was—

Mr. Kelly McCauley: The definition is lying. So, yes, you stat‐
ed—

Mr. Glenn Purves: My point is the use of the vote has varied
over the years, as you outlined, so I wasn't referring to that. It had
to do more about references to the controls and the authorities and
the oversight and the transparency related to the item.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: There's no legally binding control speci‐
fying how that money will be spent once it has been authorized by
Parliament.

That's my concern, and I think that's my colleagues' concern. It
goes back to the vote 40 money, and it goes back to the table A2.11
money about getting stuff approved by Parliament before we have
actual plans.

I'm stating that it was fine for the Liberals to push it past all of us
in a majority government, but we will not allow that money to be
pushed by parliamentarians again without oversight or plans back‐
ing it up.

Mr. Glenn Purves: It's about circumstances, where if a partial or
full payment is required before the next appropriation act can be
tabled, and—

Mr. Kelly McCauley: But we're—
Mr. Glenn Purves: —when it's a strategic, horizontal initiative

for government, details on the initiative are provided, just like any
other initiative, to parliamentarians. It comes with a Treasury Board
authority and then the use of it, the allocation from it, is disclosed
very clearly for all parliamentarians as part of our online informa‐
tion. Again, I was referring more to those aspects only. No of‐
fence....
● (1015)

Mr. Kelly McCauley: Okay.

The $4.9 million for Rideau Hall—
The Chair: You have 30 seconds, Mr. McCauley.
Mr. Glenn Purves: This is a circumstance where this item was

not able to get into supplementary estimates (A). As a consequence,
a payment is required for that.

Mr. Kelly McCauley: It gets funded every year. How does it
not? Why doesn't it come from Heritage where they're re-profil‐
ing—

Mr. Glenn Purves: It's just a circumstance, Mr. McCauley,
where I'm giving you the context. It was not in supplementary esti‐
mates (A). It was funded and now it's listed and frozen until such a
point as it's approved.

The Chair: Mr. Drouin, you have five minutes, please.
Mr. Francis Drouin: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Thank you for staying with us today.

I'll continue discussing the pilot project. There were four pillars,
essentially. We were trying to do a bit of an estimates reform, and

one of them was the.... Obviously, there was the estimates align‐
ment. One of the other pillars, in terms of scope of accounting—the
minister briefly touched about it—was accrual versus cash basis.
The third was vote structure in purpose-based voting.

Can you elaborate on the vote structure and the purpose-based
funding? I think there was a pilot project at Transport Canada. How
long are we going to pilot this and is it working well? I'd just like
your thoughts on that.

Mr. Glenn Purves: You're correct. There are many pillars, and
there are many aspects to estimates reform. The timing item that
was discussed earlier is one of them. Of course, the cash and accru‐
al alignment, the alignment between budget and estimates, is a sec‐
ond one.

In terms of the purpose-based votes, we did do a pilot with
Transport where we looked at the votes and broke it down accord‐
ing to its function. We didn't get a lot of feedback or a lot interac‐
tion, frankly, on that in terms of whether there was a considerable
value added that was provided through that lens. The government
put a response out in terms of its response to the OGGO report
from January, which did cite that and spoke to the question about
whether this is one of the paths that we should continue with. I'd
always be happy to, and the team would be very interested in un‐
derstanding people's interests and views on that, of course, if they
had strong views. Otherwise, we'll have to take into consideration,
whether to continue that pilot.

Ultimately, you want to do a pilot like that if it has a lot of pick‐
up and people find considerable value and additional transparency
involved with it.

Mr. Francis Drouin: There's always the question of whether we
should adapt, as a whole of government, for accrual accounting.
The CPAs have come here before the committee, I believe, multiple
times over the past 10 years to give their opinion on that. We see
across the world, in private businesses obviously, that accrual ac‐
counting is the way to go. What seem to be the barriers for the
Government of Canada to adapt that and what are the challenges?

Mr. Glenn Purves: When you think about the budget, fiscal
forecasting and the deficit, we operate on an accrual basis. But in
terms of supply and the main estimates, these documents, we oper‐
ate on a modified cash basis. We effectively deal with cash with de‐
partments, and Parliament is charged with approving cash on a
year-by-year basis. From that standpoint, we actually do operate on
an accrual basis from a fiscal planning lens. But we have to recon‐
cile back between that budget forecasting and where we're going
with respect to the operations side and ensuring that parliamentari‐
ans can see the cash that they are being asked to approve in terms
up to authorities. That's, again, the point of the main estimates. It's
the point of the appropriation bills as well.



February 27, 2020 OGGO-03 15

● (1020)

Mr. Francis Drouin: I know that there's a document that would
clearly show the reconciliation between the cash and the accrual ac‐
counting. That document was provided to us over the past two
years. That will continue over the next coming years.

Mr. Glenn Purves: In terms of reconciliation, I can't comment
on the budget.

Ms. Marcia Santiago (Executive Director, Expenditure
Strategies and Estimates, Treasury Board Secretariat): After
budget 2016, I believe, we published a reconciliation from the bud‐
get in the first supplementary estimates that were tabled after the
budget. To the extent that we have supplementary estimates of
some sort following a budget, we will continue that practice.

What was started in 2017 and budgets 2018 and 2019 was the
practice of the budget showing some of its own reconciliation from
the forecast in the cash forecast. We believe that will continue.

The Chair: Thank you very much.

We'll go to our final round of interventions, for two and a half
minutes each.

Madam Vignola.
[Translation]

Mrs. Julie Vignola: Thank you.

I will talk about the connecting Canadians program. The website
mentions that Quebec has its own program, Québec branché. Natu‐
rally, transfers are mentioned.

Does that program also include negotiations to decrease Canadi‐
ans' monthly costs for Internet and telephone access, or does it sim‐
ply give people access to the Internet and to the telephone?

Mr. Glenn Purves: Thank you for your question, Mrs. Vignola.
[English]

Ultimately, the connecting Canadians program is about ensuring
that citizens in rural, remote and northern parts of the country can
enjoy access to the commerce, the employment opportunities and,
of course, the distance education. The idea is for the Government of
Canada to increase high-speed broadband coverage to provide at
least 280,000 households in rural and remote regions of the country
with high-speed broadband Internet access so that they can make
the most of the digital economy. I don't actually have the break‐
down by region for that information.
[Translation]

Mrs. Julie Vignola: Okay.

So 280 families have been connected? That is what I have under‐
stood.

Mr. Glenn Purves: No, we are talking about 288,000 families.
Mrs. Julie Vignola: Does that figure also include transfers to

Quebec, or only to the rest of Canada?
Mr. Glenn Purves: I think those are transfers to families to en‐

sure that they have an Internet connection.
[English]

The Chair: Thank you very much.

Mr. Green, this is your final intervention, with two and a half
minutes.

Mr. Matthew Green: Thank you very much.

If I recall, I believe my mother actually worked on the connect‐
ing Canadians program for the Department of Industry way back in
the nineties, so I'm glad to see that we're still on that.

In your mandate letter, the Prime Minister asked you to help en‐
sure that people of all gender identities, indigenous peoples, racial‐
ized people, persons with disabilities and minority groups are re‐
flected in positions of leadership.

In June 2019, this committee published a report entitled “Im‐
proving the Federal Public Service Hiring Process”, which noted
that the Government of Canada should develop initiatives and pro‐
grams to attract and hire more women in certain fields, such as
STEM; more people with disabilities; more indigenous people; and
more members of visible minorities. Morever, they should not just
be hired for entry-level positions.

What concrete actions do you plan to take to ensure that the
number of women in certain fields, people with disabilities, indige‐
nous people and members of visible minorities increases in the pub‐
lic service, including in leadership positions?

● (1025)

Mr. Glenn Purves: I can only comment that this is from the
mandate letter for the president, so it's probably more appropriate
for the president to respond to this. I think one thing that could be
helpful would be for us to take that back and give a written re‐
sponse to you on behalf of the president.

Mr. Matthew Green: In your general assertion, do you tend to
agree with the recommendations of the committee?

Mr. Glenn Purves: I think inclusivity and employment equity
are very important, but I'm an official here to answer questions on
supplementary estimates, the estimates process and the funding that
is in here. There is a whole host of initiatives and data that exist,
including the public sector employment surveys and so forth, that
try to improve and build upon these very important and basic tenets
that should be included. I do think that perhaps in this instance, giv‐
en that it is part of the mandate letter and is cited as a mandate let‐
ter issue for the president, giving you a fulsome response is some‐
thing I could do.

Perhaps Baxter can jump in.
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Mr. Baxter Williams (Executive Director, Employment Con‐
ditions and Labour Relations, Treasury Board Secretariat): In
terms of transparency, the department is beginning to publish disag‐
gregated data by employment equity in its employment equity an‐
nual report coming out at the end of this fiscal year. We've also put
in place a central repository of active public service pools that is ac‐
cessible by managers and HR advisers and that can be filtered by
group level and EE status. That becomes a tool to enable and better
understand this.

A voice: And measure.

Mr. Baxter Williams: Yes.

Mr. Matthew Green: Thank you.
The Chair: Thank you very much.

I want to thank all of our witnesses—Ms. Santiago, Ms. Cahill,
Mr. Purves and Mr. Williams—for being here once again. Your ap‐
pearances are always pleasurable.

Colleagues, I will suspend now. We have about 15 minutes left in
which I'd like to deal with committee business.

We are suspended.

[Proceedings continue in camera]
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